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Pain medicine specialists serve both as a consultant to other physicians and often as the principal treating physician.  The spectrum of care provided includes prescribing medication, co-ordinating rehabilitative services, performing pain relieving procedures, counselling patients and families, and directing a multidisciplinary team. 
In Australia and New Zealand, a career in pain medicine is generally obtained by qualifying as a Fellow of the Faculty of Pain Medicine, Australian and New Zealand College of Anaesthetists.  The fellowship in pain medicine is an "add-on" specialist degree.  Those wishing to enter the field usually will have or be training toward a specialist qualification in one of the participating specialties, namely anaesthesia, medicine, surgery, psychiatry or rehabilitation medicine.
To specialise in pain medicine takes two years of full-time training.
Workforce
In 2016, there were 254 pain medicine specialists employed in Australia, of whom 50.8% worked in the private sector.  The majority (97.2%) of pain medicine specialist who completed the 2016 National Health Workforce Survey indicated they were clinicians.
Demographics of clinicians
Males represented 76.1% of clinicians in 2016 and had an average age of 53.3 years. Females represented 23.9% of clinicians and were on average 5.6 years younger than male clinicians.
In 2016, 30.8% of clinicians were aged 40-49 years and 30.0% were aged 50-59 years.
Distribution of clinicians
In 2016, most clinicians (87.4%) were located in a major city or a location considered as MMM1 under the Modified Monash Model classification system.
In 2016, the jurisdiction with the highest proportion of clinicians was New South Wales with 30.9%, followed by Queensland and Victoria with 19.9% and 19.5% respectively.
There was an average of 1.0 clinician per 100,000 population across Australia in 2016.  Tasmania had the highest ratio of clinicians with 1.7 per 100,000 population, followed by the South Australia with 1.6 per 100,000 population.
New fellows
The number of pain medicine new fellows in 2015 (32) was 128.6% higher than the number in 2013 (14).  Between 2013 and 2015 female new fellows increased by 180.0%, whereas male new fellows increased by 100.0%.
Vocational training
[bookmark: _GoBack]In 2016, there were 66 vocational trainees.  Between 2013 and 2016 the overall number of trainees remained similar.  The number of female trainees in 2016 (29) was 14.7% less than the number in 2013 (34).
Vocational intentions
In 2016, there were 4 Hospital Non-Specialists (HNS) who indicated their intention to undertake vocational training in pain medicine. A HNS is a medical practitioner employed in a salaried position mainly in a hospital. They do not hold a specialist qualification and are not training to obtain one. They include career medical officers, hospital medical officers, interns, principal house officers, resident medical officers and registrars.
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